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Foundations of Economics: A Christian View

Foundations of Economics: A Christian View is both a text and a treatise 
combining various scriptures with the philosophical contributions of free 
market advocates such as Ludwig von Mises, Murray Rothbard, and 

is property rights as evidenced in the scriptures, provides the necessary 

states his case for relatively unbridled, unregulated, unlicensed, and 
unencumbered markets while maintaining the realism necessary given the 

Ritenour’s “Christian” view of economics differs little topically from 

Ritenour’s is full of examples pertaining to the music industry, biblical 

intellectually open will, however, discover, rediscover, or at least subject 

For the most part Ritenour stands on the Austrian platform and critiques 

skepticism, and suggests the better path to economic truth is found in 

(2004) calls either a “presuppositional view” or “practical application 
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tendency to support the presuppositions of another discipline, such 
as economics, and vice versa, and the latter view draws on theology to 
help one practically apply principles in another discipline and vice versa 

Ritenour’s explanation of the division of labor using Eve in the Genesis 

free enterprise and private property, with the author drawing theological 

questionable whether it can or should be done without reference to those 

In chapter 2 Ritenour makes an indirect attack on mathematical 

According to the author, “the most realistic and meaningfully method of 

The author admits that “voluntary exchange does not guarantee ethical 

the Larpenteur story and its teaching of the importance of ethical constraint 

appropriate to include some teleology at this juncture, building from such 
notables as Os Guinness in his understanding of “calling” which Guinness 
says played a key role in the rise of modern capitalism, and is one of the 

For Ritenour, “a free society is one in which people are able to use their 

Augustine, and Aquinas, all endorsing private property, in addition to 
statements found in the Heidelberg and Westminster Longer Catechisms 

this association between prosperity and economic freedom is not always 
necessary, for Ritenour appropriately “allows” God’s sovereignty to 

is, God has the right to confer the use of property on whomsoever and 

Ritenour’s discussion of elasticity and planning horizons in chapter 6 is 

application of elasticity could have been included depicting our fallen 
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quite willing to mortgage our futures with the potential foreclosure on our 

In chapter 7 Ritenour differentiates between “plain saving,” the act of 
storing up consumer goods in the present to be consumed in the future, 
and “capitalist saving,” which directly affects production by restricting 

view that our economy needs to be consumer driven in order for it to 
prosper when he says that “people often fall into the error of believing that 
the secret to economic expansion is to increase consumption spending” 

by quoting Christ’s words, “the laborer is worthy of his hire” (Luke 10:7), 

“market wage” when he states, “those that are unemployed are not willing 

of Christian compensation for employees, executives, and shareholders is 

In chapter 10 Ritenour shows little fear of the collusive power of 
cartels, the possible exploitation by monopolists, or the market distortions 
caused by labor unions, each requiring no regulation because market 

Chapter 11 concerns the macro economy, and the author rightly points 

to several heterodox methods of measuring poverty as alternatives to the 

It would seem that the number of Ritenour’s adherents is growing in 
accord with statements such as “another more subtle form of monetary 

“because the money market, like any other market, can regulate itself, we 

criticisms on this same subject when he says, “not only is interventionism 

rule where, in theory, the Islamic monetary system provides an example 
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Ritenour acknowledges that welfare programs are popular with many 
Christians, but goes on to say that “God does not make it clear that we are 

assertion that poverty is a relative and not absolute measure is somewhat 
unfounded given that the World Bank uses the purchasing power parity 

Contrary to Ritenour, some public transfer payments seem to have merit 

the poorest if they meet certain conditions, such as their children attending 

these reliable yet relatively inexpensive programs cut poverty and improve 
income distribution, especially in urban areas (“Give the poor money,” 

Ritenour provides the kind of quality overview of communist ideology 

down to that of the incentive problem (shirking), knowledge problem (the 

then shows, using a handful of countries, a positive correlation between 

economic freedom as an engine of growth, Ritenour puts forth the idea 
that “the Christian worldview provides the best philosophical basis for 

Ritenour seems to have followed Hotelling’s paradox in not being too 
different so as to destroy the differences from the conventional economics 

us of a land that once was, where stimulus packages, bailouts, regulation 

George Mason University, or Shawn Ritenour, being vindicated, seems 
Foundations of Economics adds to the 

literature important concepts and applications that could assist Christian 
economists in developing a Christian economics taxonomy a la Lee 
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